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Beth Pierce, Marty Lindemann, Susan Fay, John Heffernan, Kevin Preston, Michelle Persson Reilly, Cecilia Emery Butler, Kevin Hughes, and Dave Roberts present.

Kevin Preston called the meeting to order at 6:37 and gave the opportunity for public comment.  There was none.

Mr. Preston explained that the committee would be revisiting the topic of financial policy and the planning department at their Thursday meeting.  

Dan Hart, Chairman of the Parks & Recreation master plan steering committee took the floor to give a report on the parks & recreation master plan.  He thanked the committee for allowing him to present first.

The full master plan is 320 pages, with nearly half of that in the appendices and references.  All of the sections of the master plan have been posted to the parks & recreation website.

The plan was presented to the parks & recreation commissioners meeting and received unanimous support.

Mr. Hart expressed gratitude to the master plan steering committee, and particularly Kevin Hughes and Jim Maher who were in attendance.  While the master plan experienced delays, it has now been completed.  There were issues with the consultant and subcontractors that contributed to the delays.

Mr. Hart said that community engagement on the project vastly exceeded expectations.  He noted that while the Manor Fields project is in the plan, he believes overall the plan will be extremely valuable to the town.

Ms. Fay asked how much this plan cost.  Mr. Hart answered that they were budgeted $50,000, but they received combined funding with the open space plan for an additional $25,000.

Mr. Lindemann asked what the next step was.  Mr. Hart answered that after tonight, the report and the plan will go before town meeting who will have the right of final approval, and likely disband the Master Plan steering committee.  Mr. Lindemann asked if there were any groups in town who were dissatisfied with the plan as a whole.  Mr. Hart answered that while there are individual elements of the plan that have some opposition to them, there is no group opposed to the plan as a whole.

Mr. Lindemann clarified that accepting the report does not represent a comment on the contents of the plan, merely the acceptance of the report.

Mr. Heffernan asked how Mr. Hart planned to get the master plan to town meeting in time for them to digest it.  Ms. Baker explained that they will present an executive summary and a link to the digital plan.

Mr. Hughes commended Mr. Hart and the committee for the huge amount of work this plan took.  He expressed support for the plan overall and said he expects to see the parks & recreation department take advantage of it.
Mr. Kern introduced Dedham’s new HR director, Lauren Bailey. 

Mr. Preston invited the Dedham Retirement board to join the meeting.  

Dennis Teehan, member of the selectboard took the floor to discuss the funding of the pension fund.  He expressed support for the employees of Dedham.  He explained that when the town had a great deal of free cash, he was strongly in favor of using that money to fund the pension liability as a matter of good financial practice.  He explained on behalf of the board that he no longer believes in aggressively funding the pension.  Dedham has until 2030 to be completely funded, and is in the top 4 communities in the state.  

The Retirement board has been asked to provide projections on the future handling of the pension fund.  

Mr. Teehan explained that he is not in favor of continuing to fund the pension far above the required contribution. 

Selectman Butler took the floor to explain his stance on the funding of the pension.  He has studied the state pension system.  Town employees do not qualify for social security.  Dedham has come very close to hitting full funding on its pension and controlled its liabilities.  When the town was rapidly catching up on its pension, it was putting in $2 for every $1 an employee contributed.  Once the pension is funded, the distribution shifts to about $.50 from the town for every $1 from the employee. 

Mr. Butler explained that the town incurs the risk for a lower-than-expected market return on the pension.  When someone retires, the money needs to pay a certain amount, as well as any amount that falls under the expected gains from the deposited money.  He noted that once you reach full funding on the pension, you are in a favorable position comparable to social security.  Mr. Butler noted that the problem, as he perceives it, is figuring out how and when to reach full funding.  

Mr. Fontaine called the committee’s attention to the letter from PERAC on fiscal year 2020 appropriation.  The letter calls for a contribution of $3.6 million.  

Mr. Fontaine explained that because the town made an excess appropriation previously, they can reduce the contribution.  He called attention to the 7.5% assessment return assumption rate.  He suggested that the state fund we are a member of is at 7.35%.  The Mortality assumption rate is being evaluated by an actuary presently.  

Mr. Fontaine explained Mass. General law 32, a state law pertaining to retirement boards and retirement systems.  PERAC is the oversight board that approves and evaluates the decisions of the Retirement board.  

There had been a history of pensions not receiving suitable funding until the passage of the pension reform act 22D.  Dedham town meeting accepted this act in 1990.  There is a requirement that the pensions be funded by 2040.  

Mr. Fontaine said that since the passage of the act in 1990, the Dedham retirement board has been attempting to balance their responsibility to the town and to the funding of the pension.  There are many moving factors that can affect the final responsibility, but the contribution for this year is $3.6 million.

Mr. Fontaine believes the course set by the retirement board is in the best interest of the town.  

Mr. Preston asked about the lowered estimate of earnings assumptions from 7.75% from 7.5%.  He also asked about the concept of funding the pension above 100%.  He asked if there are other retirement systems with an estimate about 7.75%.  Mr. McCarthy answered that there are 22 other communities with 7.75% or above.  

Mr. Preston noted that we are well ahead of a 2030 scheduled date.  He pointed out that there have been some fairly significant cuts in the town to account for the retirement boards reduced earning assumptions.  He asked why, with our high level of funding, we haven’t been able to account for the safety net built by contributing early and make an adjustment accordingly.  

Mr. Fontaine explained that the goal of funding the pension to 105% is no longer part of their calculation.  Mr. McCarthy explained that would not have affected the 2020 payment.  

Mr. Preston asked why 2030 is not the goal anymore, and why they are moving quickly to pay it off by 2023.  Mr. Fontaine explained that they do not have to legally pay it off until 2040.  The actuary suggested the date of 2023.  He noted that there are some levels of uncertainty.  He stated that they could look into reducing their payment somewhat to accept some risk in the future.

Mr. McCarthy explained that the high funding in the previous years received an immense amount of profit from investment.  The 2018 analysis revealed an unfunded liability of $7.7 million.  

Mr. Preston asked if the new retirement board policy was to approach 100% instead of 105%.  Mr. Fontaine explained that this is the new evaluation the actuary is working on.

Mr. Heffernan expressed surprise that there was excess payment last year that we expected to be fully funded by this year.  Mr. Heffernan noted that early budget books have $3.3 million as the payment to the pension fund.  Mr. Kern noted that we have been paying $5.2 million into the pension in recent years.  Mr. Kern explained that they planned 2 sets of $7 million excess funds into the pension fund.  Every year, the town must pay its actuarial expense and its unfunded liability, and this money was beyond that.  

Mr. Kern discussed possible payment schedules with the Dedham retirement board, with the goal of possibly creating a different funding schedule to create a shallower dip in expense when we reach full funding.

However, the previous actuary provided several assessments of different scenarios.  These were discussed with PERAC, and were reminded that all of these income estimates and other actuarial factors are estimates.  Mr. Kern suggested that it may be a good time to get on a new schedule.  He believes there is a way to make the expenses smoother, closer to $2.6 million.

Mr. Heffernan asked what factors led to a payment schedule of $3.3 million increasing to $5.2 million.

Mr. Butler explained that we were in the low 90s in terms of funding percentiles in 2007, and then the market crash led to a loss of about 10%.

Actuarial assumptions include expected wage increase of about 3%, an escalator of 4.5% each year.  The contribution for 2019 was $5.2 million, and for 2020 it is $3.6 million.  

Mr. Lindemann asked for clarification on the management fees in the retirement board information.  He asked what percentage our fund management is paid.  Mr. Fontaine answered that he does not currently have that information.  He assured Mr. Lindemann that their management fees are much lower than others.

Mr. Lindemann asked what level of oversight PERAC has over the retirement board.  Mr. Fontaine answered that the board sets their own assumption rates.  Mr. Lindemann asked what level of independence from PERAC the retirement board has.  Mr. Fontaine explained that PERAC is advisory, and gives approval to their decisions.  

Mr. Lindemann asked what would happen if the Finance committee requested they adjust their yield assessment to above what PERAC suggested.  Mr. McCarthy answered that they could supercede PERAC, but in that example would not because they do not consider that to be prudent.  

Mr. Preston asked if the rates for the different state systems are online.  Mr. Preston asked if the retirement board has a website and if they have plans to have one in the future to access their minutes and agendas.  

Mr. Lindemann asked what the cost of not following the retirement board’s appropriation would be.  Mr. Fontaine answered that the board can go to the board of assessors and assess each taxpayer to get to the amount the town owes.  Mr. Lindemann asked if any of the extremely unfunded towns have been assessed in this way by PERAC.  Mr. Kern answered that most cities have their own retirement boards who would have that authority.  He has not heard of any town where that has happened.  

Ms. Emery Butler asked when we will know what the unfunded liability was for 1/1/2019.  Mr. Fontaine answered they would likely know in July.  

Ms. Fay asked about the slope of the funding line as they approach full funding.  Mr. Fontaine referred the committee to a document table that could demonstrate some of that information.  

Mr. Preston asked how many of our employees were paying into it below 9%.  Ms. Isberg answered less than 8%.

Mr. Roberts asked where retiree healthcare is paid out.  Mr. Kern answered that is paid through the town, not the pension.

Mr. Kern interjected to explain this does not include teachers.

There were no further questions from the committee.  Selectmember Teehan thanked the committee for their time and suggested that they stretch out the timeline to fully funding the pension to reduce the burden on the taxpayer.  He explained that the select board has spoken with PERAC and it is still possible to negotiation with PERAC.  He believes that this expense is out of balance with our long term plans.

Mr. Lindemann asked Mr. Teehan if he had a suggested number for the contribution instead.  

Mr. Preston asked when the money was due.  Mr. Fontaine answered July 1.  After that there is an expense similar to interest but is actually the assumed return on that amount of time.

Mr. Preston gave the opportunity for public comment.  There was none.

The Retirement board concluded their discussion and left the meeting. 

The committee moved to discussion of Article 2.  Article 2 pertains to collective bargaining agreements.  These negotiations are for fiscal year 2019.

Mr. Roberts requested the schedules of when contracts expire be sent to the committee.

Mr. Kern noted that they expect 3 more collective bargaining agreements to conclude soon.  Ms. Baker noted that they will keep article 2 open until the final night of deliberation to cover as many negotiations as possible.  

Selectman Butler took the floor to discuss historical property tax from 2014-2019.  He explained that the goal is to put our property taxes in context for the past five years using Norfolk county communities as a benchmark.  Dedham ranks 13th out of 27th for property tax bills.  The average tax bill increased $857 in the last 5 years.  This was the 6th lowest, and percentage wise was the 2nd lowest.  Dedham is currently in the lower half of tax rates.  Dedham has consumed the lowest % of its allowed property tax levy.  Most communities consume most or all of their allowable levy increase.  

Mr. Butler presented the committee with the statement of net position for fiscal years 2012-2018.  This has the pension and Opeb liability, unlike when it was last presented.   Mr. Butler summarized liabilities as productive and unproductive, depending on whether they have benefits to future citizens of the town.  

As part of a recent effort by Selectman Butler, the statement of net position now contains the pension and opeb liabilities to more accurately reflect the genuine economic status of the town.

Adjusted for this, the net position has moved from -8 million to +62 million.

Mr. Butler proposed that the finance committee ask the finance department to develop a forecast for the SNP.  

Mr. Lindemann asked for clarification on the meaning of unproductive as used in this chart.  Mr. Butler answered that they are typically unfunded liabilities.

Dedham’s total liability per capita in June 2017 was 6th lowest in the 28 reported communities.  

Mr. Butler presented the net position per capita as of June 2017.  Mr. Lindemann asked if it was a good thing to be high on this chart.  Mr. Butler explained that it represents a policy decision to balance that, but it is certainly a good thing to be positive.  

Mr. Butler requested that Mr. Preston comment on the effect of the budget on the SNP in his letter to town meeting.
Ms. Fay thanked Mr. Butler for the comparative data that he provided the committee.  Mr. Heffernan seconded that sentiment.  

Ms. Persson Reilly asked how Mr. Butler hoped the analysis would affect the Finance and Warrant committees’ decision making process.  Mr. Butler answered that he wants them to understand that we are at an inflection point, having seen acceleration in the business sector in the last several years.  

Mr. Hughes pointed out that he feels the promises made in an election year give the taxpayers a misunderstanding of what is realistic.  However, he feels that everyone can see the increase to commerce and traffic, and expect to see that reflected in fewer taxes for the taxpayer.  

Dan Driscoll, town moderator, extended his thanks to Selectmember Butler.  He noted that the tax rate per $1000 has largely not changed in the last 5 years.  However, the values of homes are increasing, which is far more responsible for raising personal tax bills.  

The committee discussed scheduling their deliberations on the warrant.  

Mr. Preston distributed information on potential levels of funding for the Robin Reyes fund, pension, budget, and capital projects.  Mr. Kern explained the data included on the paperwork.  He clarified the potential benefits and impact on the levy of the various levels of funding.  

Mr. Heffernan said that they need to consider what they will need to do with free cash before they use it to reduce the levy.  

Mr. Roberts asked for historical data on free cash authorization.  Mr. Kern explained that he would distribute it in a future discussion.

Superintendent Welch of the Dedham public schools and Chairman of the school board Steven Bilafer took the floor to discuss potential cuts to the school budget with consideration on the effect on the overall budget.  Mr. Bilafer suggested that the Star program expenses should be kept in, in order to reduce out-of-district placements, which is educationally and fiscally smart.  He emphasized that this is an essential expense.  Mr. Welch explained that there are 11 students slated to enter the STAR program next year, and only 1 teacher without the new teacher they requested.  

Mr. Welch explained the importance of addressing the ‘bulge’ of middle school kids from a high density of similarly aged students.  He also expressed the importance of equity for students, as current participation in instrumental music programs requires students to be able to pay for their own equipment. 

Mr. Welch noted that the negotiation with the teacher’s union represents a financial risk, as its outcome is as yet unknown. 

Mr. Roberts asked if the benefits package for the new sewer employees would come out of the sewer enterprise fund.  Mr. Kern answered yes.

Mr. Bilafer commended the superintendent’s work done to reduce out-of-district placements.  

Mr. Roberts asked if Mr. Rippin could estimate the cost of placing students out-of-district vs our STAR and Lifestart programs.  

Mr. Kern distributed information to the committee about possible budget reductions.  He discussed the sources and uses of generation of free cash across past years.  He estimated roughly $3 million dollars to be authorized this year.  

Mr. Heffernan suggested next year’s capital plan will also be lacking in free cash, and with a low capital budget this year there will be even more asks.

Mr. Preston predicted that when their deliberations begin, they will still be looking for less impactful cuts than they are currently considering.  

Ms. Fay asked how they could best extract information from their data packets regarding things cut from the budget by the town manager.  Mr. Kern explained that those are largely not represented in the budget.  

Mr. Roberts asked about the impact of funding the Robin Reyes fund.  Mr. Kern answered that he would provide that information.

Mr. Lindemann motioned to adjourn, Mr. Heffernan seconded, it was voted 9-0.

Meeting adjourned at 9:50.
